PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, February 27, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 27, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.

Town Manager’s Report

Emergency Management Expertise – Town Manager Mark Sylvia informed the Board that Emergency Management Director, Aaron Wallace, has been asked by the Disability Policy Consortium to speak on the subject of emergency preparedness for special populations before the Massachusetts General Court Joint Committee on Homeland Security and Public Safety.  Establishing effective protocols in the event of a major incident, Mr. Sylvia said, has been a proactive focus of Plymouth’s Emergency Management Department.  He commended Mr. Wallace for the outstanding service he has demonstrated. 
Federal Funding Opportunities – Mr. Sylvia advised the Board that he had the opportunity to meet with John Philips from Senator John Kerry’s Washington, DC office regarding federal funding opportunities.  Transportation projects, economic development initiatives, and commerce activities, Mr. Sylvia said, were the areas covered during their discussion.   
Administrative Notes

Airport Master Plan – The Board approved the Massachusetts Aeronautics Commission Grant Assurances for the Airport Master Plan Update.

Inspectional Fees – The Board approved the updated inspectional fees as presented by the Building Department.  

Public Comment

Ken Tavares addressed the Board regarding the recent recognition given by the Federal Government to the Wampanoag Tribe of Southeastern Massachusetts.  Plymouth, Mr. Tavares said, has been mentioned in numerous recent articles on the speculation of whether the tribe will seek to establish a gambling casino in the area.  Mr. Tavares, a former selectman, urged the Board to look through the discussions conducted by the Board in 2003 around this issue, and he suggested that the Board establish a fact-finding committee to collect the most recent research on the impact of casino gambling on the communities that host these establishments.  Mr. Tavares clarified that he did not wish to speak for or against casino gambling.  The intention of his visit to the meeting, he said, was to advise the Board to be proactive in its efforts to protect the interests of Plymouth and its residents.
Town Meeting Articles
Article 2
To hear the reports of the several Boards and Officers and Committees of the Town thereon.
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Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi reminded the Board that Article 2 is a yearly ‘housekeeping’ article.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 2 to Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Article 3
To see what action the Town will take under the provisions of G.L. c.44, §53E 1/2 regarding the establishment, annual re-authorization or renewal as the case may be of revolving funds, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi noted the spreadsheet included in the Selectmen’s packets which detailed the revenues in each revolving fund. 
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 3 to Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Article 4
To see what action the Town will take pursuant to Chapter 173 of the General By‑Laws regarding the formation, reformation, organization, continuation or discharge of existing Committees created by vote of Town Meeting, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi noted the two committees scheduled for review at Town Meeting: the Cedarville Steering Committee and the Plymouth Center Steering Committee.  The chair of each committee has recommended that their respective committees be continued for review in three years at the 2010 Annual Town Meeting.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 4 to Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Article 4A 
To see if the Town will vote to: (1) abolish the Personnel Board established pursuant to Section 3 of the Town of Plymouth Classification and Compensation Plan and Personnel Bylaw and terminate the terms of persons appointed to said board; (2) amend said bylaw by substituting the words “Town Manager” for the words “Personnel Board” each time the words “Personnel Board” appear throughout said bylaw; and (3) make certain other editorial and necessary procedural changes to the Personnel Bylaw to accommodate the elimination of the Personnel Board, all as set forth in a document entitled, “Proposed Amendments to the Personnel Bylaw, February 7, 2007” on file with the Town Clerk, or to take any action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained to the Board the recommendation of the Town Manager and Human Resources Department to amend the Town Personnel bylaw as described in the article language.  Ms. Arrighi described the reasons behind the proposed elimination of the Personnel Board, citing the concurring recommendation within the Department of Revenue Report conducted for the Town by the Division of Local Services.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 4A to Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Article 6
To see what action the Town will take pursuant to G.L. c.41, §108 with regard to fixing the salaries of elected Town Officials, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi noted that this is an article that must be submitted yearly to Town Meeting.  Chairman Quintal read the salary amounts aloud for the public:
Chairman, Board of Selectmen
$2,500.00


Selectmen, Other (each)

$1,500.00


Moderator 



$   300.00
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 6 to Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Letters

Amplified Music / 14 Union Street – Selectman Malaguti noted the letter from Brewer’s Plymouth Marina regarding their tenant, 14 Union Restaurant.  He commended the Marina’s proactive effort to curb the noise level at the establishment.

Old Business

Plymouth Bulletin - Selectman Malaguti cited yet another complaint received regarding the unsolicited delivery of this publication.  Ms. Arrighi informed the Board that she scheduled a meeting to speak to Richard Manfredi, Building Department Head, regarding the zoning bylaws concerning litter.  A letter will be drafted and addressed to Community Newspapers (publisher of the Bulletin) informing them of the numerous complaints from residents and the Town’s intention to enforce its littering bylaw. 
New Business:

Casino Gambling - Selectman Malaguti referenced Mr. Tavares’ recommendations during Public Comment regarding the possibility of casino gambling coming to southeastern Massachusetts.  He noted that he has maintained copies of the information shared with the Board some years ago, and he said that he would provide new copies as requested.  He agreed with Mr. Tavares’ suggestion that the Board be proactive on this matter.   
Chairman Quintal noted that, while he would review the older information the Board compiled, he would prefer to gather the most updated information, and he made it known that he has not stated whether he is for or against casino gambling.  He said, however, that he would like the Town to be prepared to act in the best interest of the community.  

Emergency Management Expertise – Referring to the Town Manager’s report, Chairman Quintal complimented Emergency Management Director Aaron Wallace for his outstanding service to the Town.  
Mr. Sylvia echoed Chairman Quintal’s compliments regarding Mr. Wallace, and he acknowledged Emergency Management staff member Nancy Eriksson for her outstanding service, as well.  
Adjournment

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 3-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk
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